Little Snoring Parish Council


Clerk 
Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  tel: 01328 822 366

Email: littlesnoringpc@googlemail.com 

Present: P Hall, S Harvey, M Kennedy, R Verrall (Chairman), L Wash, S Wills
and:  Ann Green (District Councillor), D Ramsbotham (County Councillor), 
Meeting of Little Snoring Parish Council on

Monday 22 June 2015 at 7.30 pm in the Community Room on the Playing Field
MINUTES
Welcome from the Chairman
1. Apologies from PCSO Robotham.
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below.
3. Minutes of the previous Meeting (11 May) were approved and signed as a true record.
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
5. To consider co-option of one member. Not at present.
6. Police report
Crimes: 2 x assault on A148
Calls: 1 x nuisance behaviour, 1 x concern for safety, 1 x violence against person (linked to crimes above), 1 x domestic, 1 x missing person (found no problems).

No report about the callout regarding the children and the recycling banks.

7. The meeting was temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they may have and for District and County Councillors to report.
NCCllr D Ramsbotham reported that at the County Council AGM they had re-elected the leader and continued with the Rainbow Alliance. The Budget for 2015 had been finalised with difficulty: the cost of services are increasing but the grants from Government are decreasing. They have to continue to make savings and are looking at different approaches to providing services e.g. caring for people in their homes rather than in care homes. The County Council is looking for volunteers to become Food Champions in the ‘Love Food Hate Waste’ campaign. The Parish Partnership Scheme for highways improvements is open again this year with the cost shared 50:50 between the Parish and County Councils for approved schemes. There will be a hazardous waste amnesty in September. The Dudgeon Wind Farm Support Fund is soon to be available for projects in affected parishes.

Written report from NNDCllr A Green: As there are several new District Councillors, we have had training sessions in all departments. The Government declares that North Norfolk District Council must have a 5 year land supply for building (which we have) and a target of 200 to be built each year, this equals 2000 over the 5 year period. After this, we must find another 5 year supply. But there is a reduction in the stipulation of the proportion of affordable housing. According to government figures this is the NEED! Where parishes are finding a loss of income due to less use of bottle banks, we will have a discussion at the next Scrutiny meeting to see if there can be any recompense.

The Chairman re-opened the meeting
8. Highways
i. Items to report:

a. Branch opposite the White House is hanging down over verge.
ii. It was agreed to investigate the possibility of submitting an application to the Parish Partnership Scheme for SAM2.

iii. To confirm that the gullies and drains on The Street were cleared.

iv. To note that the District Council is responsible for removing road kill.

9. Planning 
i. To note applications received: 
a. Erection of detached two-storey dwelling at Green Farm house, The Street ref: PF/15/0546.  Response submitted 11 June 2015.
Little Snoring Parish Council has serious concerns about the location of the access / egress route to this new house for the following reasons:

1. The proposed entrance would be directly opposite an existing driveway

2. It would cut across a pedestrian pavement specifically provided for school children

3. Thursford Road is relatively narrow at this point with a sharp bend and junctions to The Pastures and Green Farm Barns.

4. A number of trees would have to be felled to create the access.

The Parish Council would support the proposal if the access / egress for the new property were to share the existing drive with Green Farm House on to The Street.

The Clerk was asked to write with further comments as follows:  
The Parish Council wishes to see the same protection given to these two mature cypresses as has been given to the sycamore just outside the boundary. When the pavement was built a few years ago it was stated that the sycamore could not be removed. The pavement therefore extends into the road making a hazard for drivers on the bend. The Parish Council wishes to point out that if one sycamore tree is considered important enough to retain so that the pavement has to be built around its roots even to the extent of creating a hazard in the road, then two Monterey cypress trees should not be cut down to make room for an entrance to a new dwelling when there is a perfectly adequate existing access.

The Parish Council is also concerned about the detrimental impact of this access on the pavement which was built a few years ago (after 30 years of requests) at considerable cost and particularly to improve the safety of school children. 

ii. To note decisions made by NNDC:
a. Permission was not necessary for the demolition of the garages at The Croft.
10. Financial Business:
i. The balances on bank statements were confirmed as:

	
	29/05/2015

	Business Saver Account
	£5,357.40

	Community Account
	£3,977.77

	
	9,335.17


ii. To note receipts since the previous statement: 
a. NNDC: surveyors allotment £1

b. NNDC: Precept £4000

c. NNDC: LCTG £322.

iii. To note standing order / direct debit payments since previous meeting: 
a. Npower £87.41; 

iv. The following payments were approved.
a. cheques
	to whom (details of payment)
	cheque no.
	amount

	Joanna Otte (Clerk’s expenses) 
	100622
	59.43

	Stafford Snell (internal audit)
	100623
	15.00

	Norfolk ALC (Good Councillor Guide x 2)
	
	4.62

	Total
	
	£  79.05

	Cheques made between meetings
	
	

	Broker Network Ltd (insurance premium)
	100618
	513.69

	Drains-R-Us (unblocking drains from Community Romm)
	100619
	150.00

	Norse (grounds maintenance)
	100620
	535.70

	Indigo Waste Services Ltd (bottle bank collection) 
	100621
	16.20


11. The minor amendment to Pension Policy was approved.
12. The Transparency Code which came into effect in April 2015 was noted.
13. Accounts and Annual Return

i. The accounts which had been checked by S Wills were approved and signed. 

ii. The audit form including annual governance statement was approved and signed. 

a. See attached explanation of the annual governance statement and how the Parish Council meets its obligations.

b. The Internal Auditor, Stafford Snell states that ‘I have carried out the Internal Audit of Little Snoring Parish Council’s Accounts as required under the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations (S1 2001/8.17). The accounts are well kept and all other documentation is in order, consequently there are no points I wish to raise with the Parish Council. The Charity Trust fund which have been disclosed do not form part of this internal audit.
14. Presentation of the village and Reports
i. Health and Safety: 
a. Grass by dog bin on Great Snoring Road needed to be be strimmed (PHall to action)
b. Bolt on bench needed to be tightened. Bottle bank nearly full.
c. To note report from Play Safety following annual inspection. The Clerk was asked to get quote for recommended repairs.

d. Safety check on recycling bins. The Clerk was asked to draft a notice for the car park and recycling bins (ask insurers for advice).
ii. To note that both notice boards had been repaired and repainted and the cherry tree trimmed. The Clerk was asked to write a note of thanks to the volunteer.
iii. It was agreed to purchase a second rubbish bin for the play area: Glasdon special offer: £118 + ballast £10.99 + VAT.
15. Defibrillator: progress report
i. Quotes for installing defibrillator cabinet at the school (third request was not received).
a. AMR: £325 + £65 + VAT
b. Fisher Bullen: £1,102.37 + VAT
ii. It was agreed to use AMR.
16. Community Room
i. Blocked toilet. 

a. Lee Mitchell attended and reported that the blockage seemed to be in the Pre-School grounds. His rods did not extend far enough to shift the blockage. The Pre-School was not experiencing any problems so it appeared that the waste water was backing up towards the Community Room before trickling away through the pipes. No charge.

b. Drains-R-Us attended and cleared the blockage. The cost was shared with the Pre-School.
ii. To consider installing a hot water heater for the toilet and kitchen. The Clerk was asked to investigate options.
iii. To consider replacing the remaining windows
a. Windows supplied by IC Systems: 

4no 834 x 1331mm (external sizes) TOV (50%), Aluminium Mill Finish, single glazed in 6.4mm Clear Laminated = £69.75/each +VAT

2no 834 x 1331 (external sizes) Fixed, as above spec. = £59.50/each +VAT

+Carriage = £75.00 +VAT

b. Fitting
1. Sean Allen: to remove old windows and replace with new windows supplied by Parish Council: £225.00
2. AS Glazing (estimate): removal of each existing window frame and replace with new: £40; internal beading where necessary per frame £20.00. Parish Council to supply new frames.
3. The Clerk was asked to get a third quote if possible.
c. It was agreed to replace the remaining six windows: 4 to open and 2 plain.
17. Correspondence: circulated as usual
i. The Clerk was asked to write a note of thanks to Jeff for work on notice boards, grass-cutting and tree-trimming.
18. Any other business for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting.
19. To confirm date and time of next Meeting on Monday 14 September  2015  at 7.30 pm 
Meeting of Little Snoring Playing Field Association 

Following the Parish Council meeting on 22 June 2015
1. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved and signed.
2. Financial business

i. Balance in account for Lt Snoring Playing Field on 29 May 2015: £2,037.96
ii. Cheques to be approved
	to whom
	chq no.
	amount

	
	
	


iii. It was agreed to donate funds to Parish Council to cover the cost of grounds maintenance for this year. 

3. Recycling containers

i. To note problems with children ‘playing’ with the recycling bins.

a. Can bank tipped over and cans scattered around car park. thanks to S Harvey for putting it up again.
b. Paper from container removed and stuffed between Community Room and storage container.

ii. Feedback from police visit: not available.
4. To note report from Ian regarding a cherry tree dumped at the top entrance to the playing field. Thanks to S Harvey for removing it. [To note that the people who had put the tree here had done so temporarily while they were cutting up into car loads to take the dump].
5. Other business
i. To note that Little Snoring Charity is encouraging young people to apply for grants if they need help to attend clubs etc in Fakenham.
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Signed: ________________________  




Date____________
               Chairman


